

#### **BACKGROUNDER**

No. 3828 | MAY 6, 2024 ASIAN STUDIES CENTER

# Chinese Handcuffs: How China Exploits America's Climate Agenda

Erin Walsh and Andrew J. Harding

### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

America is one of the world's three largest energy producers; China is the world's largest energy importer. Yet, current U.S. policy puts energy security at risk.

Over the past few decades, China has been executing a plan to reverse these roles by dominating the so-called green movement openly embraced by the political Left.

The Biden Administration rejoined the Paris Agreement, jeopardizing U.S. energy security, saddling the U.S. with high financial costs, and giving China a free ride.

## **Chinese Handcuffs**

Energy is a human necessity. For millennia, humans relied primarily on fire for heat and light, but after Benjamin Franklin's legendary discovery of electricity in 1752, the development of ever more dense and powerful sources of energy has fueled a radical transformation of the human condition—at least for those with access to such energy. As humanity journeys through the 21st century, energy required for rapidly evolving technologies, from artificial intelligence and cryptocurrency to quantum computing and digital economies, will be staggering.

Securing requisite resources is, therefore, a critical economic and national security priority. This imperative is also an active component of geostrategic competition between the United States and its only near-peer rival, the People's Republic of China (PRC).

The U.S. and the PRC approach this confrontation from radically different energy postures. America is an energy superpower, one of the world's three largest energy producers. Comparatively, China is net energy vulnerable, the world's largest energy importer. Over the past five years, however, the PRC has been executing a plan to reverse these roles by dominating the so-called green movement openly embraced by many on the political Left.

To analyze this challenge, The Heritage Foundation's Davis Institute of National Security and Foreign Policy is launching a multiphase project titled *Chinese Handcuffs*. Chinese handcuffs refer to the traditional children's toy, which is a tube that is open on each end where one inserts an index finger into each side simultaneously, famously included in *The Addams Family* movie. Then, when attempting to pull them out, the trap tightens, immobilizing the fingers. The only method of relief is to push one's fingers more deeply into the trap.

These "handcuffs" serve as an analogy for the U.S. environmental agenda that dates to the 1970s but has dramatically intensified over the course of the Biden Administration. This agenda has harmed natural U.S. energy advantages—and U.S. energy consumers—in the name of combating climate change. The agenda proposes that humans, first and foremost Americans, voluntarily forsake energy sources of unprecedented density, such as fossil fuels, and even those that are carbon neutral, such as civil nuclear power, to reduce carbon emissions—regardless of the costs. Not coincidentally, under current circumstances, to achieve many climate goals, the U.S. would have to heavily increase its dependence on Chinese materials and products that support a green energy transition. This dependence, and the associated impact, would immobilize the U.S. in an increasingly inescapable trap of China's making.

The prioritization of the threats from the PRC and from climate change is emerging as a significant policy difference between conservatives and liberals, carrying significant implications for how both camps form their energy policies. Put simply, many liberals consider the PRC a significant problem but have defined climate change as the greater threat to the United States,<sup>2</sup> with President Joe Biden stating that climate change is America's "maximum threat." Conservatives, by contrast, have a range of views on climate change, but consistently view the PRC as the greater threat to the U.S.—even those with strong concerns about the environment.<sup>4</sup>

This discrepancy in priorities has provoked two radically different approaches to how America will fuel itself—and the rest of the world—in the coming decades. For the political Left, the imperative to mitigate any effects of climate change necessitates both cheap and subsidized Chinese-manufactured

heritage.org

infrastructure in the form of solar panels, wind turbines, grid storage, and electric vehicle (EV) batteries.<sup>5</sup> It *should* also necessitate comprehensive agreements with the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) to curb China's own emissions, which it, egregiously, does not. For the political Right, however, the recognition of China's malign intentions, not only toward its own neighbors but also the West, makes dependence on the CCP for green energy needs an unacceptable endangerment of America's national security.<sup>6</sup>

The Chinese Handcuffs project will track two separate but related themes: the CCP's deliberate plan to dominate "green energy" sources and products and the consequences of the American Left's eagerness to collaborate with China in the name of combating climate change.

The project will include four *Backgrounders*, along with supplemental materials, to illustrate the challenges that America faces in this context. This first *Backgrounder* represents an in-depth investigation of how China hijacked and now dictates the U.S. environmental agenda. The second *Backgrounder* will assess the defense and military implications of U.S. reliance on Chinese energy materials. The third will present a cautionary tale of what four more years of the Biden Administration's energy policies would mean for the U.S. Finally, the fourth will present an alternative, prescriptive strategy to ensure American energy security through the end of the 21st century.<sup>7</sup>

## **Historic Developments**

In the past decade, the U.S. government has introduced a variety of policies to mandate the use of "green energy" and reduce carbon emissions. While supporting a clean environment is a noble cause, current efforts have not only compromised elements of U.S. national security but also generated new vulnerabilities that America's greatest adversary, the PRC, is exploiting.

With the PRC controlling a growing share of green energy sources, products, and materials, Beijing has successfully engaged in a decades-long effort to dominate energy and environmental agendas in the U.S. Understanding how China hijacked U.S. environmental agenda is necessary to assess the consequences of hyper-dependence on Chinese-dominated energy sources and the appropriate steps to protect U.S. national security interests.

Understanding the political history of the climate agenda provides an important lens through which to view the current dynamics between the United States and China in the context of energy and U.S. national security.

**The United States.** Americans have generally been supportive of measures to protect the environment. Presidents Theodore Roosevelt, John F. Kennedy, and Ronald Reagan<sup>10</sup> shared a deep appreciation for the natural

world and supported actions to conserve and protect it. While several factors have influenced the ongoing debate on climate change—starting with global warming science in the 1950s<sup>11</sup>—U.S. politicians and activists were the primary architects of what has become today's "climate agenda."

One of the first leaders of the global warming movement was Al Gore, who, in the late 1960s, became interested in the issue while studying at Harvard University. As a Democratic member of the U.S. House of Representatives, he used his position to aggressively pursue a "green" agenda. Gore organized the first congressional hearing on man-made global warming in 1981. After being elected to the Senate, he continued to gain support for climate legislation in Congress.

In 1992, Gore chaired the Senate delegation to the United Nations "Earth Summit" in Rio de Janeiro, where the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) was established. The UNFCCC is a multilateral treaty adopted to stabilize greenhouse gas concentrations "at a level that would prevent dangerous anthropogenic (human-induced) interference with the climate system." <sup>14</sup> Each year since, there has been an international climate meeting for treaty signatories referred to as the Conference of the Parties (COP). <sup>15</sup> The UNFCCC provided the basis for international climate negotiations, including the 1997 Kyoto Protocol, <sup>16</sup> a document which Gore, as Bill Clinton's Vice President, helped to broker, and the 2015 Paris Agreement, which superseded it. <sup>17</sup>

After leaving government, Gore starred in the 2006 Academy Award-winning documentary *An Inconvenient Truth*, which was credited with raising international awareness and energizing the green movement. The following year, Gore and the U.N. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) were awarded the Nobel Peace Prize for their work.<sup>18</sup>

John Kerry, President Biden's first Special Presidential Envoy for Climate Change, has also been a high-profile proponent of the climate agenda. As a U.S. Senator, Kerry (D–MA) served as a member of the 1992 Senate delegation to Rio; later, as President Barack Obama's Secretary of State, Kerry helped to negotiate the Paris Agreement and signed it on behalf of the United States in 2015.

**China.** While Al Gore was learning about global warming at Harvard, 7,000 miles away in China, Mao Zedong was launching the Cultural Revolution. Sixteen years after Mao's death and the end of the Cultural Revolution, China would become more heavily involved in environmental policy. In the meantime, Deng Xiaoping expanded the opening to the West, initiated by Mao and President Richard Nixon, through economic reform and his open door policy aimed at attracting foreign investment into China. While

China has experienced extraordinary growth in the past decades, "equally extraordinary, however, is the enormous toll that this economic growth has had on China's environment" as China's emissions kept pace.<sup>19</sup>

Premier Li Peng led a large delegation to the 1992 Earth Summit in Rio and presented a series of proposals for managing the environment. During Li's speech to the summit, he asserted that developed countries have a greater obligation to find solutions for developing countries (meaning China) *and* to transfer environmental technology to developing countries. <sup>20</sup> Li further emphasized that economic development should not be neglected in the pursuit of environmental protection and that international cooperation should not interfere with national sovereignty. China was categorized then as a developing country and remains so today, <sup>21</sup> despite the country's enormous economic rise.

China's trade and investment reforms in the 1990s led to a major influx of foreign direct investment. These reforms prompted rapid industrialization and the development of a middle class, which led to a dramatic increase in energy needs. By the time General Secretary Hu Jintao assumed power in 2003, the demand for coal, oil, and gas had never been greater. <sup>22</sup> By 2006, as China continued to rely heavily on the use of "dirty" coal, <sup>23</sup> it surpassed the U.S. to become the largest emitter of greenhouse gases in the world. <sup>24</sup>

For a variety of reasons, China soon began to set its own climate agenda. Hu and other senior CCP members were concerned about social unrest among the population, as intense air pollution, water scarcity, and poisoned food crops due to soil pollution, as well as degrading environmental quality, had led to widespread health issues. <sup>25</sup> General Secretary of the CCP, Hu was foremost concerned with preserving regime stability and survival, <sup>26</sup> and addressing climate issues became part of this agenda.

Second, after decades of rapid gross domestic product (GDP) growth, Hu believed that China would face growing environmental challenges if it continued to modernize and urbanize at comparable rates. <sup>27</sup> China's economy was fueled by a fossil-fuel-intensive strategy, based on heavy industry, exports, and investment. <sup>28</sup> The high energy demands of China's industrial economy left it increasingly reliant on imported fossil-based energy, which left the country vulnerable to both supply and price fluctuations. <sup>29</sup> Hu sought to confront these challenges by setting in motion plans for China's development of renewable energy. In 2005, for example, China passed the Renewable Energy Law, aimed at building energy security for the world's most populous country. <sup>30</sup>

Third, when it recognized that the U.S. was determined to bring China under the UNFCCC umbrella, CCP leadership sought to leverage the

heritage.org

situation by telling the U.N., the U.S., and other country delegations what they wanted to hear. The CCP knew that U.S. climate agenda advocates and activists wanted nothing more than for China to commit to a national target for reduction in carbon dioxide emissions and a timeline. Thus, in 2009 at the United Nations Climate Change Conference, also known as the Copenhagen Summit or COP 15, Hu declared that "[o]ut of a sense of responsibility to the world and its people," China had begun to tackle climate change.<sup>31</sup>

The devil turned out to be in the details. Hu promised to eventually set a target for reducing the rate of emissions but failed to commit to a specific target or timeline. Hu then offered "aid to the poorest developing countries facing the impacts of climate change." Being the top global greenhouse gas—emitting country, Hu was sensitive to perceptions about China's reputation on climate change in the developing world, thus emphasizing the poorest countries' needs in his speech. After COP 15, the Chinese government began to aggressively advance its own version of climate diplomacy around the globe, with the encouragement and support of the Obama Administration and the use of the United Nations as a global platform.

#### China Seizes the Moment

In November 2012, Xi Jinping replaced Hu as the General Secretary of the CCP. While his predecessor set the stage, Xi accelerated the pace and scale of the development of China's renewable energy sector. For example, in 2023, China was forecasted to "build as much new solar capacity this year as the total installed capacity in the U.S.," while, in 2022, it "generated 46 percent more wind power than all of Europe" combined. Ni has leveraged China's global dominance in renewables to drive his primary priorities, which include energy self-reliance and molding the global climate order to serve the interests of the CCP, such as justifying its "developing country" status, providing cover for expanding domestic coal production, and making Washington offer political or security concessions in exchange for China's participation in climate discussions.

Xi was keenly aware of the climate policies that Obama had spearheaded, creating a lengthy permitting and regulatory regime designed to phase out fossil fuel production while making heavy investments in renewables.  $^{39}$  He was aware of U.S. efforts to organize a global climate treaty during COP 21 in 2015 and Obama's strong desire for a deal with China in order to secure his own legacy on climate change.  $^{40}$ 

In early 2014, while in Beijing, Kerry floated the idea of a climate deal that would commit the U.S. to "cut emissions twice as fast as President Obama's earlier target" if Xi would set a target for peak Chinese emissions by 2030.<sup>41</sup> In September, "Obama pressed the issue again during a meeting with China's vice premier on the sidelines of a U.N. climate summit."<sup>42</sup> At the end of November, Obama got his wish, and dual announcement was made during the President's trip to Beijing.<sup>43</sup> Xi understood that the urgency of such a transition would lead America from a position of strength in the energy sector to a position of vulnerability. The die was cast when the Paris Agreement was adopted in 2015 at COP 21.<sup>44</sup>

In June 2017, President Donald Trump announced that the U.S. government would cease participation in the 2015 agreement.<sup>45</sup> Over the next four years, the Trump Administration worked to upend the Obama Administration's radical climate policies by unleashing American energy producers through a forceful campaign of deregulation and permitting for drilling and infrastructure. This led to an increase in oil and gas exports across the globe. By 2020, the United States had established energy dominance.<sup>46</sup>

General Secretary Xi sought to use the Trump Administration's withdrawal from the Paris Agreement to position China as the global leader on climate change to offset the reputation damage caused by COVID-19. In a September 2020 virtual address to the United Nations, Xi claimed: "Human-kind can no longer afford to ignore the repeated warnings of nature and go down the beaten path of extracting resources without investing in conservation, pursuing development at the expense of protection, and exploiting resources without restoration."<sup>47</sup> As one activist from Greenpeace noted, "Xi Jinping's climate pledge is a bold diplomatic move that demonstrates clear political will and the maximum desire to contrast China's climate stance with the U.S."<sup>48</sup>

The U.S. political pendulum swung back to the left following the 2020 presidential election. During the campaign, Joe Biden promised a 100 percent clean grid by the year 2035, which became a core element of his climate agenda. <sup>49</sup> After his inauguration, President Biden named John Kerry the Presidential Envoy for Climate, and the U.S. rejoined the Paris Agreement. <sup>50</sup> President Biden also claimed that "climate change is an existential threat to humanity" and "the number one national security threat to the United States." <sup>51</sup> A week after taking office, President Biden issued an executive order that would underpin his Administration's priorities, addressing what the President and his Administration perceived as a crisis.

In 2021, President Biden hosted 40 heads of state for a virtual Leaders Summit on Climate at the White House.<sup>52</sup> Xi took the opportunity

to showcase China's commitment "to move from carbon peak to carbon neutrality in a much shorter timespan than what many developed countries might take." These bold words were mere platitudes, as plans were underway in Beijing to more than double coal-power capacity through a roll-out of new coal-fired plants across the country. 54

China has a history of using environmental causes to extract concessions from the U.S. and other Western countries, dangling the prospect of vague, intangible cooperation on climate issues in exchange for the U.S. and others acceding to its geopolitical demands. <sup>55</sup> For example, China has "pledged" to reduce emissions while it constructs new coal plants "to fuel its ongoing industrial expansion and military modernization." <sup>56</sup> As Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi indicated to Presidential Envoy Kerry, "cooperation on reducing emissions cannot be separated from the broader relationship." <sup>57</sup>

The Biden Administration subsequently doubled down on its climate agenda. In August 2022, President Biden signed the Inflation Reduction Act (IRA) into law, which was designed not to confront rampant inflation but rather to supercharge the transition to clean energy. The IRA's purpose is to structurally alter America's comparative advantage of abundant fossil-fuels resources as the primary source of domestic energy. In December 2023, "the world's first deal to ditch fossil fuels was forged in Dubai at COP28," which involved government ministers from nearly 200 countries approving a deal that calls to move away from using fossil fuels. Kerry, the chief negotiator for the new deal, and Xie Zhenhua, his CCP counterpart, celebrated the victory. Prior to the conference, however, Xie said that "completely eliminating fossil energy is not realistic," suggesting that the photo-op in Dubai was just that.

# U.S. National Security Vulnerabilities Intensified by the Climate Agenda

What began as a discussion of the science of global warming in the late 1960s has evolved into a global climate agenda with energy at its core.

Over the past decade, China's leadership has prioritized growth of the new green energy sector, which includes solar panels, lithium-ion batteries, and new energy vehicles (NEVs). 62 These three categories are known as the "new three" sectors that represent a shift away from China's "old three" engines of economic growth: home appliances, clothing, and furniture. 63 China has bet heavily on the new three, with funding, technology, and talent all flowing into these industries. Clean energy investment rose 40 percent year-on-year to \$890 billion in 2023, with the majority channeled

into manufacturing and research and development.<sup>64</sup> Including the value of production, new energy sectors contributed \$1.6 trillion to the Chinese economy in 2023, up 30 percent year-on-year.<sup>65</sup>

The CCP's laser focus on the new three has led China to dominate clean energy globally. In the 1990s, China was licensing technologies from foreign firms, or, in the case of battery technology, it was given by,<sup>66</sup> or acquired from, the U.S.<sup>67</sup> By the turn of the century, the CCP's goal was to lead the clean energy sector and position China as the global supplier on which other countries would rely.<sup>68</sup>

China began making strategic sectoral investments in renewable technologies in the mid-2000s.<sup>69</sup> In 2010, the State Council codified the importance of seven "strategic emerging industries" in a policy document titled the "Decision on Accelerating the Development of National Strategic Emerging Industries."<sup>70</sup> The following year, the CCP started to put an emphasis on clean technology in its 12th Five-Year Plan (FYP), for 2011 to 2015.<sup>71</sup> Xi then made a global splash with his roll-out of "Made in China 2025," an industrial policy focused on innovation and technological upgrading. It revealed the economic and industrial vision for the future and indicated the ambitions of China's leader to not only become a manufacturing powerhouse but also to dominate in 10 priority sectors.<sup>72</sup>

With the 13th FYP (for 2016 to 2020) in 2016, the United States began to witness the impact of Beijing's design. As part of the FYP, China's energy policy was to continue to increase energy efficiency (measured by energy intensity and energy consumed per unit GDP) and to increase the use of non-fossil energy. But real gains in energy efficiency and greenhouse gas and pollution reduction come from cutting overcapacity and not operating unnecessary plants.<sup>73</sup> In this case, China's public claims versus its actions have proven the opposite. China's industrial overcapacity and non-market investments in industries such as steel and aluminum produced with higher carbon emissions has been the norm. China has continued flooding the market with below-market-cost products for years, and this policy is likely to continue as domestic economic conditions decline.<sup>74</sup>

The CCP's 14th FYP (for 2021 to 2025) "gave science, technology, and innovation near absolute priority," noting that "becoming a science technology powerhouse is an issue of national security."<sup>75</sup> This plan has had the most significant influence on China's energy position today, due to its strong support for the new three clean energy strategic industries.

And the plan has worked. China is now the largest producer and exporter of solar panels in the world and controls 80 percent of the solar supply

chain.<sup>76</sup> Meanwhile, the phenomenal pace of NEVs has accelerated China's overall automotive exports, and it is now in the top spot having surpassed Germany and Japan.<sup>77</sup>

In the European Union, 95 percent of solar panels come from China, with the dependence raising concerns "about EU economic security and geopolitical vulnerabilities, especially in light of recent global disruption." China's global share of NEVs reached 35 percent in 2023, compared with 4.2 percent in 2018. China's eautomaker BYD "accounted for 18 percent of global EV sales in 2022, topping Tesla and [Volkswagen]." China's dominance in the NEV industry at all stages of the production chain stands out as an example of China achieving its objective of self-reliance.

In lithium-ion batteries, the third of the "new three" sectors, China also commands the supply chain. For example, "Chinese companies supply 80 percent of the world's battery cells and account for nearly 60 percent of the EV battery market."<sup>81</sup> The CCP has promulgated more than 10 important policies that involve the support of the power battery industry.<sup>82</sup> Clearly, the CCP's climate agenda has been aggressively and successfully executed, putting China in a prime position to leverage its strategic advantages against the U.S. and its allies.

Furthermore, China's "dominance in the market for clean energy technologies has involved control over supply chains of critical raw materials through their domestic and overseas investments." China has become the "largest producer and processor of rare earth elements (REEs) worldwide," which are used in defense and clean energy technologies. If it was inclined to do so, "China could effectively cut off 40–50 percent of global [REE] supply, which would affect manufacturers and suppliers of advanced components used in [Department of Defense] systems and platforms."

This Chinese dominance puts the national security of the U.S. and its allies at risk. For example, "In the event of a war or sudden need to supply an ally or strategic partner with military aid, the United States could face severe shortages of key defense products required in equipment such as drones, F-35 fighter jets, surface-to-air missiles, and even radios." Historical precedent exists: The "Allied powers' control of most of the world's minerals before World War II proved instrumental in their eventual victory over the Axis powers."

In December 2017, President Trump issued Executive Order 13817, titled "A Federal Strategy to Ensure Secure and Reliable Supplies of Critical Minerals," to address threats posed by America's reliance on foreign adversaries for critical minerals used in U.S. supply chains. 88 As a result, 35 minerals were identified as "essential to the economic and national security of the

heritage.org

United States"; as being reliant on supply chains that are "vulnerable to disruption"; and as serving "an essential function in the manufacturing of a product, the absence of which would have significant consequences for our economy or our national security." This critical minerals list is maintained by the Departments of the Interior and Energy. 90

U.S. allies are also at risk. The "NATO 2022 Strategic Concept," the Alliance's 10-year security and military strategy, mentioned China for the first time. <sup>91</sup> The document notes that China's "stated ambitions and coercive policies challenge our [NATO members'] interests, security, and values." <sup>92</sup> More specifically, the document warns that China "seeks to control key technological and industrial sectors, critical infrastructure, and strategic materials and supply chains and [that] it uses its economic leverage to create strategic dependencies and enhance its influence."

Yet, following President Biden's claim that climate change is the number one national security threat to America, Secretary of Defense Lloyd Austin has made it a national security priority for the Pentagon. 94 Both the Biden Administration and the European Union have consequently put their climate agenda ahead of economic and national security. For example, five years after President Trump issued his call to action with Executive Order 13817, the U.S. Army issued its 2022 climate change strategy, which featured plans to field an entirely electric non-tactical light-duty vehicle fleet by 2027.95

Months later, CIA Director William Bruns correctly articulated that "China is the only country with both the intent to reshape the international order and increasingly the economic, diplomatic, military, and technological power to do so," adding that "in today's world, no country wants to find itself at the mercy of a 'cartel of one' for critical minerals and technologies." In December 2023, just days after the COP 28 deal was announced, the warning from the CIA came to fruition when China banned the export of technology to make rare earth magnets, adding it to a ban already in place on technology to extract and separate the critical materials. 97 Yet the Biden Administration's commitment to its climate change priority remains unchanged.

The current worsening threat environment should mean that the U.S. no longer relies on any foreign adversary, especially China, for critical energy resources or supply chains. While Russia's invasion of Ukraine has largely remained confined to Ukraine, the possibility of spillover or a miscalculation affecting NATO states forces the U.S. to maintain a high level of readiness in Europe. Hamas's barbaric October 7, 2023, attack on Israel has contributed to heightened tensions in the Middle East while Iran

and its proxy groups, <sup>98</sup> including Yemen's Houthis, conduct increasingly destabilizing actions and put U.S. assets at risk. <sup>99</sup> China's constantly growing military capabilities and its increasing harassment of Filipino naval vessels in the South China Sea, <sup>100</sup> along with North Korea's incessant saber rattling against South Korea and Japan, <sup>101</sup> requires the U.S. to prioritize military readiness in the Indo–Pacific.

Put simply, the world is an increasingly dangerous place, and the U.S. needs energy, not only to fuel its economy and military, but also to secure its interests abroad. As the Pentagon's "2016 Operational Energy Strategy" accurately notes,

Energy is a fundamental enabler of military capability, and the ability of the United States to project and sustain the power necessary for defense depends on the assured delivery of this energy. It must be available at home and abroad, over great distances, through adverse weather, and across air, land, and sea, often against determined adversaries.<sup>102</sup>

Rather than sufficiently producing resources at home, however, current efforts to force a green energy transition could restrict available energy resources that the U.S. Armed Forces would need to carry out their responsibilities around the world—a grave vulnerability that the United States cannot accept.

# Potential Challenges to China's Total Dominance in the New Energy Sector

While China has made substantial progress in its quest to dominate new green technologies, it also confronts several headwinds, so this dominance is not inevitable.

First, China is looking to rebalance its economy away from the infrastructure and property sectors and toward its prize industries in the new green energy sectors, which reportedly contributed \$1.6 trillion to the Chinese economy in 2023. <sup>103</sup> In March 2024, the National People's Congress set an "explicit focus on industrial policy favoring high-technology industries, and very little fiscal policy support for household consumption." Concerningly, "This policy mix will only compound the trade impacts of China's growing state-supported industrial capacity and could set China on a course of trade confrontation" with the EU and the U.S. in 2024. <sup>105</sup>

Second, China's significant recent structural economic decline has put pressure on the CCP. Most of the factors that contributed to rapid growth over the past two decades, such as "an expanding labor force, unprecedented credit and investment, a booming property sector, a one-time buildout of infrastructure, and a constructive external environment...cannot be repeated in the next decade." China's economy is stagnating, plagued by a real-estate crisis, debt, and dwindling confidence among investors. Oddman Sachs's view "that one should not invest in China" is partly based on a projected decline in the economy over the next decade. All this is underpinned by a "continued hardening in Xi's ideological approach towards a more-Leninist party and a more-Marxist approach to the Chinese economy."

Third, China's dominance in the new energy sectors will be challenged by industrial policies and tariffs across the globe. Supply-chain issues in China will be exacerbated by regulatory developments in the United States. Another challenge to China's dominance in NEVs is the shortage of semiconductors, a result of the Creating Helpful Incentives to Produce Semiconductors (CHIPS) and Science Act, Helpful Incentives to Produce the global automotive industry. As China Briefing's Yi Wu notes, "Tight control over semiconductor chips have resulted in insufficient production and a structural imbalance in China, thereby driving up the production costs for vehicles."

A fourth, significant challenge for China is its use of forced labor in the solar supply chain. The province of Xinjiang is responsible for more than 54 percent of the polysilicon production in China. Several major solar companies operating in Xinjiang have been implicated for forced labor. He United Nations reports that many Uyghur-Muslim workers in Xinjiang are subjected to conditions tantamount to forced labor and enslavement, unable to refuse work without the threat of re-education and internment. The U.S. Congress passed the Uygur Forced Labor Prevention Act that went into effect in 2022, Which has "brought the flow of solar imports [from China] into the U.S. to a near standstill, and ground large-scale projects to a halt."

Fifth, China faces fundamental contradictions in its energy policies, simultaneously championing itself as a guardian of the environment while aggressively pursuing fossil fuel production. In his 2022 speech to the 20th Party Congress, Xi stated that China will not stop using fossil fuels until it is confident that clean energy can reliably replace them, emphasizing energy security. While rolling out a massive coal-fired plant expansion in some of China's wealthiest provinces, Xi actively urges other countries to commit to "cooperation" on climate issues. 121

It is abundantly clear that Xi is not a partner in the quest to reach the Paris Agreement's 2050 goal of net zero carbon emissions. Rather, Xi has his own agenda, which he has clearly stated to CCP members. <sup>122</sup> The CCP's

climate policy is part of this overall agenda to hasten the rise of China and the decline of the United States. If America loses the ability to harness the natural resources it has, following the trajectory of the Gore–Kerry–Obama–Biden climate agenda, then America—and everyday Americans—seriously risks becoming dependent on China for energy while the CCP continues to abuse the environment.

### **Recommendations for the United States**

In response to<sup>123</sup> China's long-term plan to take advantage of America's already harmful climate agenda, the U.S. should:

- Prioritize U.S. energy independence and dominance. Under the Trump Administration, U.S. energy production and exports were extremely strong, making America a safer and more prosperous nation. The U.S. Congress and executive branch need to unshackle the production of domestic energy resources and upend the stifling regulatory regime once again. These actions will allow the U.S. to maintain its global energy leadership, promoting energy security for its allies and reducing reliance on China.
- Withdraw from the Paris Agreement on Climate Change. The Biden Administration rejoined the global agreement in 2021, which jeopardizes U.S. energy security by subjugating America to a global governance framework that is not in the long-term interests of the American people. It saddles the U.S. with financial commitments to the globalist Green Climate Fund and imposes restrictions that impede America's ability to compete. 124 In the interim, the U.S. Congress and the Administration should encourage allies to demand that the Green Climate Fund end the preferential treatment on climate issues afforded to Beijing as a developing economy. More broadly, the U.S. should consider halting ongoing cooperation on environmental agreements with China until it is clear that America's energy security, safety, and interests will be protected.
- Adopt a framework that recognizes China's supposed cooperation in environmental agreements as a means to achieving competitive advantages over the U.S. With China's intention of employing all means of national power against the United States, <sup>125</sup> as well as its proven inability or unwillingness to meet its own climate

commitments, America should not trust Chinese promises. Doing so risks restricting U.S. policy flexibility while granting leverage to China.

- Investigate revenue streams of prominent environmental advocacy groups within the U.S. Congress and state governments should investigate how much Chinese money may be currently flowing to these nongovernmental and advocacy organizations, especially those that disrupt public proceedings and locations in the name of climate advocacy. These groups should be exposed to the public and law enforcement, with legal action taking place where necessary.
- Increase the level of investigations of Chinese companies investing in the United States to ensure that the investments do not jeopardize U.S. national security or give the Chinese government greater access to U.S. technology and influence over the economy. The Administration should ensure that any subsidies awarded to green industries are not funneled to any CCP-affiliated entities.

### Conclusion

Since the 1970s, China has been waging an effective long-term strategy to transform its energy resource vulnerabilities into a net advantage. China's growing control of and influence over global energy supply chains is providing it with new sources of leverage. Worse still, the U.S. is actively contributing to China's dominance over the green energy domain while failing to exploit the challenges China has in this sector. With the current energy policy trajectory under the Biden Administration, China is positioned to dominate future energy markets for decades to come. This dominance is not inevitable—but the U.S. must act now to prevent it, and to free itself from its self-imposed Chinese handcuffs.

**Erin Walsh** is Senior Research Fellow for International Affairs in the Asian Studies Center at The Heritage Foundation. **Andrew J. Harding** is Research Assistant in the Asian Studies Center.

### **Endnotes**

- 1. Energy Institute, "2023 Statistical Review of World Energy," https://www.energyinst.org/statistical-review/ (accessed April 26, 2024).
- 2. Sam Geall, Rebecca Peters, and Byfrod Tsang, "Can America Trust China to Fight Climate Change?" *Foreign Affairs*, July 23, 2001, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2021-07-23/can-america-trust-china-fight-climate-change (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 3. The White House, "Remarks by President Biden Before Signing Executive Actions on Tackling Climate Change, Creating Jobs, and Restoring Scientific Integrity," January 27, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/01/27/remarks-by-president-biden-before-signing-executive-actions-on-tackling-climate-change-creating-jobs-and-restoring-scientific-integrity/ (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 4. A. Wess Mitchell, "Biden's Climate Diplomacy Is a Gift to China," *Foreign Policy*, December 17, 2021, https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/12/17/biden-kerry -climate-china-build-back-better/ (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 5. Geall, Peters, and Tsang, "Can America Trust China to Fight Climate Change?"
- 6. Mitchell, "Biden's Climate Diplomacy Is a Gift to China."
- 7. The second *Backgrounder* in the *Chinese Handcuffs* series will dive deeper into specific consequences of U.S. dependence on Chinese energy, with a particular emphasis on defense and military implications.
- 8. Theodore Roosevelt Association, "The Conservationist," https://www.theodoreroosevelt.org/content.aspx?page\_id=22&club\_id=991271&module\_id=339340 (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 9. Maryrose Grossman, "John F. Kennedy, Conservation, and the National Park Service," National Archives and John F. Kennedy Presidential Library and Museum, April 17, 2021, https://jfk.blogs.archives.gov/2021/04/17/john-f-kennedy-conservation-and-the-national-park-service/ (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 10. Ronald Reagan Presidential Foundation & Institute, "President Reagan's Domestic Policy: A More Perfect Union," https://www.reaganfoundation.org/ronald-reagan/the-presidency/domestic-policy/ (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 11. For example, see Gilbert N. Plass, "The Carbon Dioxide Theory of Climate Change," *Tellus*, Vol. 8, No. 2 (May 1956), pp. 140–154, https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/j.2153-3490.1956.tb01206.x (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 12. Alvin Powell, "Experts Take on Climate Change," *The Harvard Gazette*, December 16, 2004, https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2004/12/experts -take-on-climate-change/ (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 13. Hearing, Carbon Dioxide and Climate: The Greenhouse Effect, before the Subcommittee on Natural Resources, Agriculture Research and Environment and the Subcommittee on Investigations and Oversight, Committee on Science and Technology, U.S. House of Representatives, 97th Cong., July 31, 1981, https://www.scribd.com/document/259162016/Gore-Hearing-on-global-warming-July-31-1981 (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 14. United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, "Process and Meetings: What Is the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change?" https://unfccc.int/process-and-meetings/what-is-the-united-nations-framework-convention-on-climate-change (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 15. United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, "Bodies: Conference of the Parties (COP)," https://unfccc.int/process/bodies/supreme -bodies/conference-of-the-parties-cop (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 16. United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, "Kyoto Protocol to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change," 1998, https://unfccc.int/resource/docs/convkp/kpeng.pdf (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 17. "The Paris Agreement," United Nations, https://www.un.org/en/climatechange/paris-agreement (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 18. "Climate Leadership," AlGore.com, https://algore.com/about/the-climate-crisis (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 19. Caroline Russell O'Shea, "Elizabeth Economy Speaks on Environmental Challenges in China," Hamilton, October 17, 2006, https://www.hamilton.edu/news/story/elizabeth-economy-speaks-on-environmental-challenges-in-china (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 20. Jeffery K. Parker, "Li Peng Leads China to Earth Summit, Skips Hawaii Stop," United Press International, June 9, 1992, https://www.upi.com/Archives /1992/06/09/Li-Peng-leads-China-to-Earth-Summit-skips-Hawaii-stop/9778708062400/ (accessed April 28, 2024), and Larry B. Stammer, "Earth Summit: World Leaders' Rhetoric Marks Beginning, Not End, of Debate," *Los Angeles Times*, June 13, 1992, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm -1992-06-13-mn-182-story.html#:~:text=%E2%80%9CDeveloped%20countries%20have%20a%20greater,and%20independence%20of%20each%20 country.%E2%80%9D (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 21. Mark A. Green, "China Still Gets 'Developing Nation' Preferential Treatment," The Wilson Center, June 20, 2023, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/china-still-gets-developing-nation-preferential-treatment (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 22. Keith Bradsher, "China's Boom Adds to Global Warming Problem," *The New York Times*, October 22, 2003, https://www.nytimes.com/2003/10/22 /world/china-s-boom-adds-to-global-warming-problem.html (accessed April 28, 2024), and Paul Crompton and Yanrui Wu, "Energy Consumption in China: Past Trends and Future Directions," *Energy Economics*, Vol. 27, No. 1 (December 2004), pp. 195–208, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0140988304000945 (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 23. David Biello, "Clean Cities and Dirty Coal Power—China's Energy Paradox," *Scientific American*, Special Editions, Vol. 18, No. 5s (December 2008), p. 34, https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/chinas-energy-paradox/ (accessed May 2, 2024).

- 24. "China Overtakes U.S. in Greenhouse Gas Emissions," *The New York Times*, June 20, 2007, https://www.nytimes.com/2007/06/20/business/worldbusiness/20iht-emit.1.6227564.html (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 25. Nathan Nankivell, "China's Pollution and Its Threat to Domestic and Regional Stability," *China Brief*, Vol. 5, No. 22 (October 2005), https://jamestown.org/program/chinas-pollution-and-its-threat-to-domestic-and-regional-stability/ (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 26. Chongyi Feng, "The Dilemma of Stability Preservation in China," *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs*, Vol. 42, No. 2 (2013), pp. 3–19, https://ciaotest.cc .columbia.edu/journals/jocca/v42i2/f 0028858 23407.pdf (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 27. Li Jing, "Hu Jintao Tells Congress That Environment Must Be a Priority," *South China Morning Post*, November 9, 2012, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1078152/hu-jintao-tells-congress-environment-must-be-priority (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 28. Wayne M. Morrison, "China's Economic Rise: History, Trends, Challenges, and Implications for the United States," Congressional Research Service *Report for Congress*, updated June 25, 2019, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/RL33534.pdf (accessed April 27, 2024), and Geoffrey Henderson and Paul Joffe, "China's Climate Action: Looking Back, and Looking Ahead to the 13th Five-Year Plan," World Resources Institute, March 3, 2016, https://www.wri.org/insights/chinas-climate-action-looking-back-and-looking-ahead-13th-five-year-plan (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 29. China Power, "How Is China's Energy Footprint Changing?" Center for Strategic and International Studies, February 15, 2016, updated November 9, 2023, https://chinapower.csis.org/energy-footprint/#:-:text=Growing%20demand%20for%20foreign%20oil,in%202019%20came%20from %20imports (accessed April 27, 2024), and Nam D. Pham, "China's Quest for Energy," U.S. Chamber of Commerce, November 2011, https://www.globalenergyinstitute.org/sites/default/files/EnergyChina Final%2011-22-11.pdf (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 30. "China Passes Renewable Energy Law," Renewable Energy World, March 9, 2005, https://www.renewableenergyworld.com/baseload/geothermal/china-passes-renewable-energy-law-23531/#gref (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 31. Damian Carrington, "China Makes Its First Commitment to Climate Change Targets," *The Guardian*, September 22, 2009, https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2009/sep/22/hu-jintao-new-yorkl (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. "Hu Jintao's Speech on Climate Change," *The New York Times*, September 22, 2009, https://www.nytimes.com/2009/09/23/world/asia/23hu.text .html (accessed May 1, 2025).
- 35. Bin Gu and Jonghyuk Lee, "The Political Calculus Behind Xi Jinping's Emphasis on Climate Leadership," *The Diplomat*, March 6, 2024, https://thediplomat.com/2024/03/the-political-calculus-behind-xi-jinpings-emphasis-on-climate-leadership/ (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 36. The quotation refers to China's installation of more solar panels in 2023 than the entire United States has installed on its entire grid. See Colleen Howe, "Explainer: The Numbers Behind China's Renewable Energy Boom," Reuters, updated November 15, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/sustainability/climate-energy/numbers-behind-chinas-renewable-energy-boom-2023-11-15/ (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 37. Gavin Maguire, "China Widens Renewable Energy Supply Lead with Wind Power Push," Reuters, March 1, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/china-widens-renewable-energy-supply-lead-with-wind-power-push-2023-03-01/ (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 38. Geall, Peters, and Tsang, "Can America Trust China to Fight Climate Change?" and Mitchell, "Biden's Climate Diplomacy Is a Gift to China."
- 39. World Energy Council, "President Obama's Climate Action Plan," July 11, 2013, https://www.worldenergy.org/news-views/entry/president-obamaas -climate-action-plan (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 40. Andrew Restuccia and Michael Crowley, "The Climate Deal That Almost Wasn't," *Politico*, November 12, 2014, https://www.politico.com/story/2014/11 /us-china-climate-change-deal-112853 (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 41. Josh Lederman, "Surprise US-China Climate Deal Sets Aggressive Targets," *The Christian Science Monitor*, November 12, 2014, https://www.csmonitor.com/Environment/Latest-News-Wires/2014/1112/Surprise-US-China-climate-deal-sets-aggressive-targets (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 42. Ibid.
- 43. David Nakamura and Steven Mufson, "China, U.S. Agree to Limit Greenhouse Gases," *The Washington Post*, November 12, 2014, https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/china-us-agree-to-limit-greenhouse-gases/2014/11/11/9c768504-69e6-11e4-9fb4-a622dae742a2\_story.html (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 44. United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, "Paris Agreement," 2015, https://unfccc.int/sites/default/files/english\_paris\_agreement .pdf (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 45. The White House, "Statement by President Trump on the Paris Climate Accord," June 1, 2017, https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings -statements/statement-president-trump-paris-climate-accord/ (accessed April 27, 2024). Later in the Trump Administration, the State Department submitted to the U.N. the formal notification of intent to withdraw: Michael R. Pompeo, "On the U.S. Withdrawal from the Paris Agreement," U.S. Department of State, November 4, 2019, https://2017-2021.state.gov/on-the-u-s-withdrawal-from-the-paris-agreement/#:~:text=The%20withdrawal %20will%20take%20effect,pledges%20made%20under%20the%20Agreement (accessed April 29, 2024).
- 46. Council of Economic Advisers, "The Value of U.S. Energy Dominance," The White House, July 29, 2020, https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/articles/value-u-s-energy-dominance/ (accessed April 27, 2024).

- 47. Jessica Shankleman and Akshat Rathi, "China Vows Carbon Neutrality by 2060 in Major Climate Pledge," Bloomberg News, September 22, 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-09-22/china-pledges-carbon-neutrality-by-2060-and-tighter-climate-goal (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 48. Jessica Shankleman and Akshat Rathi, "China Pledges Carbon Neutrality by 2060 and Tighter Climate Goal," BNN Bloomberg, September 22, 2020, https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/china-pledges-carbon-neutrality-by-2060-and-tighter-climate-goal-1.1497706 (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 49. David R. Baker and Leslie Kaufman, "The Making of Biden's Superfast Push for Clean Electricity," Bloomberg News, December 10, 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2020-12-10/how-joe-biden-s-2035-green-energy-grid-could-work (accessed April 27, 2024).
- 50. Ellen Knickmeyer, "Biden Names Climate Statesman John Kerry as Climate Envoy," Associated Press, November 23, 2020, https://apnews.com/article /joe-biden-climate-change-john-kerry-national-security-ee05316df77b8d532921a2e299388a62 (accessed April 28, 2024), and "Executive Order on Tackling the Climate Crisis at Home and Abroad," The White House, January 27, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2021/01/27/executive-order-on-tackling-the-climate-crisis-at-home-and-abroad/ (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 51. Thomas Barrabi, "Biden Warns Climate Change Is 'Greatest Threat' to US Security: 'This Is Not a Joke,'" Fox News, June 9, 2021, https://www.foxnews.com/politics/biden-climate-change-greatest-threat-us-security (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 52. David Stanway and Cate Cadell, "President Xi Says China Will Start Cutting Coal Consumption from 2026," Reuters, April 22, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/china/chinas-xi-says-china-will-phase-down-coal-consumption-over-2026-2030-2021-04-22/ (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. Lauri Myllyvitra and Byford Tsang, "China Pledged to 'Strictly Control' Coal. The Opposite Happened," Foreign Policy, November 12, 2023, https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/11/12/china-coal-climate-change-carbon-emissions-pledge-plants-apec/#:-:text=ln%20short%2C%20China's%20new %20coal,coal%20power%20plants%20have%20soared (accessed April 28, 2024), and Flora Champenois et al., "China's New Coal Power Spree Continues as More Provinces Jump on the Bandwagon," Centre for Research on Energy and Clean Air, August 29, 2023, https://energyandcleanair.org/publication/chinas-new-coal-power-spree-continues-as-more-provinces-jump-on-the-bandwagon/ (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 55. James J. Carafano, Michael Pillsbury, Jeff M. Smith, and Andrew J. Harding, eds., "Winning the New Cold War: A Plan for Countering China," Heritage Foundation *Special Report* No. 270, March 28, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/asia/report/winning-the-new-cold-war-plan-countering-china.
- 56. Mitchell, "Biden's Climate Diplomacy Is a Gift to China."
- 57. "China Warns US Poor Relations Could Undermine Progress on Climate Change," *The Guardian*, September 1, 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/sep/02/china-warns-us-poor-relations-could-undermine-progress-on-climate-change (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 58. H.R. 5376, Inflation Reduction Act of 2022, 117th Congress (2021–2022), https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/5376/text (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 59. Ibid., and Jennifer A. Dlouhy, Laura Millan, and John Ainger, "How the World's First Deal to Ditch Fossil Fuels Was Forged at COP28," Bloomberg News, December 15, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2023-12-15/cop28-how-negotiators-reached-deal-to-transition-away-from-fossil -fuels (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 60. Ibid.
- 61. Joe Lo, "China Opposes 'Not Realistic' Global Fossil Fuel Phase-Out," Climate Home News, September 21, 2023, https://www.climatechangenews.com/2023/09/21/china-opposes-not-realistic-global-fossil-fuel-phase-out/ (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 62. You Xiaoying, "China Is Still Playing the Long Game with Its 'New Three': Solar Cells, Lithium Batteries, EVs," *Energy Post*, December 12, 2023, https://energypost.eu/china-is-still-playing-the-long-game-with-its-new-three-solar-cells-lithium-batteries-evs/ (accessed May 1, 2024). Not to be confused with "neighborhood electric vehicles": U.S. Department of Energy Alternative Fuels Data Center, "Neighborhood Electric Vehicle (NEV) Access to Roadways," https://afdc.energy.gov/laws/5768 (accessed April 30, 2024).
- 63. Citi Group, "China Economics: Out with the Old Three and In with the New Three," Global Insights, January 8, 2024, https://www.citigroup.com/global /insights/global-insights/china-economics-out-with-the-old-three-and-in-with-the-new-three (accessed April 28, 2024); Xiaoying You, "The 'New Three': How China Came to Lead Solar Cell, Lithium Battery and EV Manufacturing," Dialogue Earth, November 7, 2023, https://chinadialogue.net/en /business/new-three-china-solar-cell-lithium-battery-ev/ (accessed April 28, 2024); and Lauri Myllyvirta, "Analysis: Clean Energy Was Top Driver of China's Economic Growth in 2023," *Carbon Brief*, January 25, 2024, https://www.carbonbrief.org/analysis-clean-energy-was-top-driver-of-chinas-economic-growth-in-2023/ (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 64. Maryelle Demongeot, "China's New Strategic Industries," Energy Intelligence Group, March 4, 2024, https://www.energyintel.com/0000018d-fae8 -d813-a5df-feedf2830004#:~:text=Investment%20Surge&text=These%20surges%20came%20thanks%20to,Clean%20Air%20(CREA)%20estimates (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 65. Myllyvirta, "Analysis: Clean Energy Was Top Driver of China's Economic Growth in 2023."
- 66. Courtney Flatt and Laura Sullivan, "The U.S. Made a Breakthrough Battery Discovery—Then Gave the Technology to China," NPR, August 3, 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/08/03/1114964240/new-battery-technology-china-vanadium (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 67. Gabrielle Coppola, "America's Long, Tortured Journey to Build EV Batteries," Bloomberg News, June 8, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2023-06-08/a-us-startup-s-failure-paved-the-way-for-china-s-ev-battery-dominance (accessed April 28, 2024).

- 68. Lei Bian et al., "China's Role in Accelerating the Global Energy Transition Through Green Supply Chains and Trade," London School of Economics and Political Science, Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment, and Energy Foundation China, *Policy Insight*, 2024, https://www.lse.ac.uk/granthaminstitute/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/Chinas-role-in-accelerating-the-global-energy-transition-through-green-supply-chains-and-trade.pdf (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 69. You, "The 'New Three': How China Came to Lead Solar Cell, Lithium Battery and EV Manufacturing."
- 70. The US-China Business Council, "China's Strategic Emerging Industries: Policy, Implementation, Challenges, & Recommendations," March 2013, https://www.uschina.org/sites/default/files/sei-report.pdf (accessed April 28, 2024). China's seven identified strategic emerging industries are: (1) energy-efficient and environmental technologies, (2) next-generation information technology, (3) biotechnology, (4) high-end equipment manufacturing, (5) new energy, (6) new materials, and (7) new energy vehicles (NEVs).
- 71. The Central People's Government of the People's Republic of China, "China: 12th Five-Year Plan (2011–2015) for National Economic and Social Development," Asia Pacific Energy Portal, United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific, https://policy.asiapacificenergy.org/node/37 (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 72. Max J. Zenglein and Anna Holzmann, "Evolving Made in China 2025: China's Industrial Policy in the Quest for Global Tech Leadership," Mercator Institute for China Studies, July 2, 2019, https://merics.org/en/report/evolving-made-china-2025 (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 73. Deborah Seligsohn, "How China's 13th Five-Year Plan Addresses Energy and the Environment," testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 114th Cong., April 27, 2016, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Deborah%20Seligsohn\_Written%20Testimony%20042716 .pdf (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 74. Hanna Ziady and Laura He, "A Glut of Cheap Chinese Goods Is Flooding the World and Stoking Trade Tensions," CNN, March 28, 2024, https://www.cnn.com/2024/03/28/business/china-goods-exports-trade/index.html (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 75. Asia Society Australia, China Policy, and the National Foundation for Australia–China Relations, "14th Five-year Plan," undated, https://chinaexecutivebriefing.asiasociety.org/brief/14th-five-year-plan/ (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 76. Phred Dvorak, "The U.S.'s Struggle to Wean Itself From Chinese Solar Power," *The Wall Street Journal*, November 15, 2022, https://www.wsj.com/articles/solar-energy-china-supply-chain-11668525614 (accessed April 28, 2024), and Yasmina Abdelilah et al., "Special Report on Solar PV Global Supply Chains," International Energy Agency, August 2022, https://iea.blob.core.windows.net/assets/d2ee601d-6b1a-4cd2-a0e8-db02dc64332c/SpecialReportonSolarPVGlobalSupplyChains.pdf (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 77. Citi Group, "China Economics: Out with the Old Three and In with the New Three."
- 78. Ben McWilliams, Simone Tagliapietra, and Cecilia Trasi, "Smarter European Union Industrial Policy for Solar Panels," Bruegel *Policy Brief* No. 02/24 (February 2024), p. 1, https://www.bruegel.org/sites/default/files/2024-02/PB%2002%202024\_3.pdf (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 79. Citi Group, "China Economics: Out With the Old Three and In With the New Three."
- 80. Ibid.
- 81. Ellen Wald, "The US Wants to End Its Reliance on Chinese Lithium. Its Policies Are Doing the Opposite," Atlantic Council, January 23, 2024, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/the-us-wants-to-end-its-reliance-on-chinese-lithium-its-policies-are-doing-the-opposite/#:-:text= The%20global%20lithium%2Dion%20battery,components%20produced%20by%20Chinese%20manufacturers (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 82. Shimin Hu et al., "The Status Quo and Future Trends of New Energy Vehicle Power Batteries in China—Analysis from Policy Perspective," *Energy Reports*, Vol. 8, No. 8 (November 2022), pp. 63–80, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2352484722018066 (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 83. Bian et al., "China's Role in Accelerating the Global Energy Transition Through Green Supply Chains and Trade," p. 1.
- 84. Fabian Villalobos et al., "Time for Resilient Critical Material Supply Chain Policies," RAND Corporation, December 15, 2022, p. 1, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research\_reports/RRA2102-1.html (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 85. Ibid p 10
- 86. Wald, "The US Wants to End Its Reliance on Chinese Lithium. Its Policies Are Doing the Opposite."
- 87. Gregory Wischer, "The U.S. Military and NATO Face Serious Risks of Mineral Shortages," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, February 12, 2024, https://carnegieendowment.org/2024/02/12/u.s.-military-and-nato-face-serious-risks-of-mineral-shortages-pub-91602 (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 88. Presidential Documents, "A Federal Strategy to Ensure Secure and Reliable Supplies of Critical Minerals," *Federal Register*, Vol. 82, No. 246 (December 26, 2017), pp. 60835–60837, https://www.govinfo.gov/app/details/FR-2017-12-26 (accessed April 30, 2024).
- 89. Ibid., p. 60835.
- 90. U.S. Department of Energy Critical Minerals & Materials Program, "What Are Critical Materials and Critical Minerals?" https://www.energy.gov/cmm/what-are-critical-materials-and-critical-minerals#:~:text=Critical%20materials%20for%20energy%20(%E2%80%9Cthe,silicon%2C%20silicon%20carbide%20and%20terbium (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 91. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "NATO 2022 Strategic Concept," NATO Summit Madrid, June 29, 2022, https://www.nato.int/nato\_static\_fl2014/assets/pdf/2022/6/pdf/290622-strategic-concept.pdf (accessed April 28, 2024).

- 92. Ibid., p. 5.
- 93. Ibid.
- 94. Aaron Mehta, "Climate Change Is Now a National Security Priority for the Pentagon," *Defense News*, January 27, 2021, https://www.defensenews.com/pentagon/2021/01/27/climate-change-is-now-a-national-security-priority-for-the-pentagon/ (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 95. Department of the Army, Offices of the Assistant Secretary of the Army for Installations, Energy and Environment, "United States Army Climate Strategy," February 2022, p. 6, https://www.army.mil/e2/downloads/rv7/about/2022\_army\_climate\_strategy.pdf (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 96. "CIA's Burns: U.S. Needs to De-Risk and Diversify Away from China," Reuters, July 1, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/cias-burns-us-needs-de-risk-diversify-away-china-2023-07-01/ (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 97. Gracelin Baskaran, "What China's Ban on Rare Earths Processing Technology Exports Means," Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 8, 2024, https://www.csis.org/analysis/what-chinas-ban-rare-earths-processing-technology-exports-means (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 98. Liz Sly, "Bloody Assault on Israel Sparks Fears of a Wider Mideast Conflict," *The Washington Post*, October 10, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2023/10/10/israel-gaza-hamas-middle-east/ (accessed April 28, 2024), and David Schenker, "The Risks of a Wider War with Iran and Its Proxies," The Washington Institute, October 23, 2023, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/pdf/view/18418/en (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 99. Oren Liebermann and Natasha Bertrand, "US Warship Had Close Call with Houthi Missile in Red Sea," CNN, February 1, 2024, https://www.cnn. com/2024/01/31/politics/us-warship-close-call-houthi-missile/index.html (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 100. Aaron-Matthew Lariosa, "China Attacks Philippine Ship, Injures Crew in Latest Escalation of South China Sea Standoff," USNI News, March 23, 2024, https://news.usni.org/2024/03/23/china-attacks-philippine-ship-injures-crew-in-latest-escalation-of-south-china-sea-standoff (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 101. Bruce Klingner, "Precarious Year Ahead for the Korean Peninsula," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5339, February 6, 2024, https://www.heritage.org/asia/report/precarious-year-ahead-the-korean-peninsula.
- 102. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense for Energy, Installations and Environment, "2016 Operational Energy Strategy," December 2015, https://www.acq.osd.mil/eie/Downloads/OE/2016%200E%20Strategy WEBd.pdf (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 103. Myllyvirta, "Analysis: Clean Energy was Top Driver of China's Economic Growth in 2023."
- 104. Camille Boullenois, Agatha Kratz, and Daniel H. Rosen, "Overcapacity at the Gate," Rhodium Group, March 26, 2024, p.1, https://rhg.com/research/overcapacity-at-the-gate/ (accessed April 28, 2024). Household consumption is "the amount of final consumption expenditure made by resident households to meet their everyday needs, such as food, clothing, housing (rent), energy, transport, durable goods (notably cars), health costs, leisure, and miscellaneous services." See OECD Data, "Household Spending," https://data.oecd.org/hha/household-spending.htm (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 105. Boullenois, Kratz, and Rosen, "Overcapacity at the Gate," p. 10.
- 106. Logan Wright, "Testimony Before the US-China Economic and Security Review Commission Hearing on China's Financial and Economic Challenges," testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 118th Cong., August 21, 2023, p. 2, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2023-08/Logan Wright Testimony.pdf (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 107. Jason Douglas, "What's Wrong With China's Economy, in Eight Charts," *The Wall Street Journal*, updated March 1, 2024, https://www.wsj.com/world/china/whats-wrong-with-chinas-economy-in-eight-charts-efc2ea5f (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 108. Jacob Gu, "Don't Invest in China, Goldman Sachs Wealth Management CIO Warns," BNN Bloomberg, March 4, 2024, https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/don-t-invest-in-china-goldman-sachs-wealth-management-cio-warns-1.2042453 (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 109. Kevin Rudd, "China's Competing Ideological and Economic Policy Objectives in 2023," Asia Society Policy Institute, February 16, 2023, https://asiasociety.org/policy-institute/chinas-competing-ideological-and-economic-policy-objectives-2023 (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 110. Siqi Ji, "China's 'Involuted' New-energy Industry Is Awash with Overcapacity That Could Stall New Economic Driver," *South China Morning Post*, December 14, 2023, https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3244959/chinas-involuted-new-energy-industry-awash-overcapacity-could-stall-new-economic-driver (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 111. You, "The 'New Three': How China Came to Lead Solar Cell, Lithium Battery and EV Manufacturing."
- 112. H.R. 4346, Chips and Science Act, 117th Congress (2021–2022), https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/4346 (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 113. Yi Wu, "China's Electric Vehicle Supply China and Its Future Prospects," China Briefing, August 10, 2023, https://www.china-briefing.com/news/chinaselectric-vehicle-supply-chain-and-its-future-prospects/ (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 114. Ibid.
- 115. U.S. Department of Labor, "Traced to Forced Labor: Solar Supply Chains Dependent on Polysilicon from Xinjiang," https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/images/storyboards/solar/Solar.pdf (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 116. Roberta Amoriello and Arushi Sharma, "Forced Labor in the Solar Supply Chain: Concerns About the Transition to Renewables," Institutional Shareholder Services *Insights*, August 8, 2023, https://insights.issgovernance.com/posts/forced-labor-in-the-solar-supply-chain-concerns-about-the-

- transition-to-renewables/ (accessed April 30, 2024).
- 117. McWilliams, Tagliapietra, and Trasi, "Smarter European Union Industrial Policy for Solar Panels."
- 118. H.R. 6256, To Ensure that Goods Made with Forced Labor in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region of the People's Republic of China Do Not Enter the United States Market, and for Other Purposes, 117th Congress (2021–2022), https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/6256 (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 119. Alan Neuhauser, "U.S. Crackdown on Chinese Forced Labor Hits Solar Industry," Axios, January 13, 2023, https://www.axios.com/2023/01/13/us-china-forced-labor-imports-solar-industry (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 120. "China Won't Stop Using Fossil Fuels Until Clean Sources Can Provide Enough Energy Security," *Time*, October 17, 2022, https://time.com/6222566/china-fossil-fuel-plan-xi-jinping/ (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 121. Myllyvitra and Tsang, "China Pledged to 'Strictly Control' Coal. The Opposite Happened."
- 122. Matt Pottinger and Mike Gallagher, "No Substitute for Victory," *Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 103, No. 3 (May/June 2024), pp. 25–39, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/united-states/no-substitute-victory-pottinger-gallagher (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 123. Forthcoming analysis will include additional specific policy recommendations.
- 124. Green Climate Fund, "Projects & Programmes: Country & Entity Engagement," https://www.greenclimate.fund/projects/commitment (accessed April 28, 2024).
- 125. Carafano, Pillsbury, Smith, and Harding, eds., "Winning the New Cold War: A Plan for Countering China."